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STAFF REPORT 
ACTION REQUIRED   

Toronto Police Services Board – 2011 Operating Budget 
Submission 
Date: January 12, 2011 

To: Budget Committee, City of Toronto  

From: Alok Mukherjee, Chair, Toronto Police Services Board 

SUMMARY 
The purpose of this report is to provide the City of Toronto Budget Committee with the 
Toronto Police Services Board’s (Board) 2011 operating budget submission.   

RECOMMENDATION 
It is recommended that the Budget Committee approve a 2011 net operating budget 
request of $2,347,800 which is a 0% increase over the 2010 net approved budget.   

FINANCIAL IMPACT 
The Board’s 2011 operating budget request of $2,347,800 represents a 0% increase over 
the 2010 budget.      

ISSUE BACKGROUND 
At a special meeting held on January 11, 2011, the Toronto Police Services Board was in 
receipt of a report, dated January 11, 2011, with regard to the Toronto Police Services 
Board’s 2011 operating budget submission.   

COMMENTS 
Ms. Joanne Campbell, Executive Director, Toronto Police Services Board, was in 
attendance and responded to questions by the Board about the foregoing report.  

The Board inquired about the differences between the original budget submission which 
was 1.2% over the 2010 net approved budget and the foregoing revised budget 
submission which is a 0% increase over the 2010 net approved budget, excluding the 
impact of any 2011 labour contract settlements.  Ms. Campbell advised the Board that 
efficiencies were identified in some non-salary accounts which netted out at a total of 
$27,800.  
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The Board commended Chair Mukherjee and Ms. Campbell for reviewing the Board 
operating budget and delivering a revised budget request that incorporates increases to 
salaries and benefits due to Collective Agreement obligations and nets out at a 0% 
increase over the 2010 net approved budget.  

The Board approved the foregoing report and agreed to forward a copy of the report to 
the City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief Financial Officer for information and to the 
City’s Budget Committee for approval.  

The Board also approved the following Motion:  

THAT, prior to the 2012 operating budget process, the Chair conduct a 
review of the civilian staffing requirements in the Board office and 
provide the Board with a report on the results of the review indicating 
whether or not any new staffing efficiencies were identified.   

CONCLUSION 
A copy of Board Minute No. P12/11, in the form attached as Appendix “A” to this report, 
regarding this matter is provided for information.    

CONTACT 
Chair Alok Mukherjee 
Toronto Police Services Board 
Telephone No. 416-808-8080 
Fax No. 416-808-8082   

SIGNATURE      

_______________________________ 
Alok Mukherjee 
Chair   

ATTACHMENT 
Appendix A – Board Minute No. P12/11   

cc. Mr. Cam Weldon, Deputy City Manager and Chief Financial Officer  

A:  2011 tpsb operating budget.doc 
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APPENDIX “A”  

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING 
OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON JANUARY 12, 2011  

#P12. TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD – 2011 OPERATING BUDGET 
SUBMISSION  

The Board was in receipt of the following report January 11, 2010 from Alok Mukherjee, Chair:  

Subject: 2011 OPERATING BUDGET SUBMISSION OF THE TORONTO POLICE 
SERVICES BOARD - REVISED  

Recommendations:  

It is recommended that:  

1. the Board approve a 2011 net operating budget request of $2,347,800 which is a 0% 
increase over the 2010 net approved budget; 

2. the Board forward a copy of this report to the City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief 
Financial Officer for information, and 

3. the Board forward a copy of this report to the City Budget Committee for approval.  

Background:  

In accordance with Section 39(1) of the Police Services Act, the Board is required to:  

…submit operating and capital estimates to the municipal council that will show, 
separately, the amounts that will be required, (a) to maintain the police force and 
provide it with equipment and facilities; and (b) to pay the expenses of the board’s 
operation other than the remuneration of board members.  

This report addresses the requirements set out in Section 39(1) (b) of the Act; however, it should 
be noted that it has been the practice of the Board to include the remuneration of board members 
in its budget request.  

Discussion:

  

The proposed 2011 operating budget submission was reviewed by the Board’s Budget Sub-
Committee (BSC) in November 2010.  After conducting its review, the Budget Sub-Committee 
agreed upon a budget in the amount of $2,375,600, which is a 1.2% increase over the 2010 
approved budget.   

At a special public meeting of the Board held on January 5, 2011 (Minute No. #P4/11 refers) the 
Board deferred consideration of the proposed budget pending a further meeting of the BSC.  That 
BSC meeting was held on January 10, 2011.  The BSC conducted a further line-by-line review of 
the proposed budget and agreed that, while an increase to salaries and benefits was acceptable in 
the accounts where the increases occurred as a result of Board-approved conditions of 
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employment, the terms of the collective agreement and increases to mandatory deductions 
(OMERS, CPP etc), further efficiencies were required in non-salary accounts.  

The following is a summary of the 2011 operating budget request for the Toronto Police Services 
Board, as revised after discussion with the BSC, (in thousands):    

Salaries/Benefits $921,100  
Supplies/Equipment     9,800  
Services                        1,416,900

   

TOTAL NET REQUEST          $2,347,800  

Salaries/Benefits/Premium Pay

  

The budget request includes salary, benefits and premium pay required to maintain the Board’s 
staff complement of 7 full time civilian members.    

In addition, funds are included for the remuneration of a  full time Chair  as well as honouraria 
and per diem payments for the citizen appointees to the Board.  The remuneration rates for board 
members are established by City of Toronto Council.  

It is important to note that the current 2011 request does not

 

include any provision for the impact 
of any potential 2011 labour contract settlements.  

Supplies/ Equipment

  

This account grouping provides funds for office supplies and the printing and binding of the 
Board’s minutes.  This account grouping has decreased from the 2010 budget.   

Services

  

This account grouping provides funds for such items as conference attendance, business travel, 
cellular phone service, lease of a vehicle for the Board, rental of office equipment, and 
membership fees for the Board (eg. the Ontario Association of Police Boards, the Canadian 
Association of Police Boards).    

Within this account area, $1.3M is required for professional services.  Key elements of the 
professional services accounts are as follows:   

$610,600 Contribution to a Reserve for Costs of Independent Legal Advice  

This budget is required to deal with anticipated grievances, arbitration and other labour relations 
proceedings in 2011.  From time to time, the Board may require legal advice independent of the 
advice provided by City Legal and of the labour relations legal advice provided by our 
contracted labour relations legal firm, Hicks Morley.  It is very difficult to establish a budget in 
this area as the Board cannot necessarily forecast the number, scope or complexity of legal 
proceedings.   
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The Toronto Police Services Board cannot predict or control the number of grievances filed or 
referred to arbitration. The bargaining units have a right to bring matters to hearing, and the 
Board is responsible for bearing half of the arbitrator’s fees and costs in addition to the costs of 
its own legal counsel for preparation and attendance at the hearings.  Failure to defend 
grievances would result in an award whether the matter has merit or not. Since most  grievances 
deal with human rights, employee discipline (including termination), the exercise of managerial 
rights and authority to direct the workforce, the implications of allowing these grievances to be 
unchallenged would be substantial, in both operational impact and financial impact.   

$680,000 for City Legal Chargeback 
The amount requested is the same as the 2010 approved budget.  City Council has directed that 
the cost of work performed by the City Legal Department be charged back to the Police Services 
Board.  City Legal provides day to day legal advice to the Board, including policy development, 
contract management and may represent the Board in civil actions, human rights complaints, at 
Coroner’s inquests and at various inquiries.  The requested amount is equal to the Inter-
Departmental Chargeback (IDC) reflected in the Legal Services budget at the City of Toronto.    

Summary

  

The Board’s 2011 operating budget request of $2,347,800 represents a 0% increase over the 
2010 budget.      

Ms. Joanne Campbell, Executive Director, was in attendance and responded to questions 
by the Board about the foregoing report.  

The Board inquired about the differences between the original budget submission which 
was 1.2% over the 2010 net approved budget and the foregoing revised budget submission 
which is a 0% increase over the 2010 net approved budget, excluding the impact of any 
2011 labour contract settlements.  Ms. Campbell advised the Board that efficiencies were 
identified in some non-salary accounts which netted out at a total of $27,800.  

The Board commended Chair Mukherjee and Ms. Campbell for reviewing the Board 
operating budget and delivering a revised budget request that incorporates increases to 
salaries and benefits due to Collective Agreement obligations and nets out at a 0% increase 
over the 2010 net approved budget.  

The Board approved the foregoing report and agreed to forward a copy of the report to the 
City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief Financial Officer for information and to the City’s 
Budget Committee for approval.  

The Board also approved the following Motion:  

THAT, prior to the 2012 operating budget process, the Chair conduct a 
review of the civilian staffing requirements in the Board office and provide 
the Board with a report on the results of the review indicating whether or not 
any new staffing efficiencies were identified. 
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